
S H E F F I E L D    C I T Y     C O U N C I L 
 

Healthier Communities and Adult Social Care Scrutiny and Policy Development 
Committee 

 
Meeting held 22 July 2015 

 
 
PRESENT: Councillors Cate McDonald (Chair), Sue Alston (Deputy Chair), 

Pauline Andrews, Mike Drabble, George Lindars-Hammond, 
Peter Price, Jackie Satur, Geoff Smith, Garry Weatherall, 
Brian Webster and Joyce Wright 
 

 Non-Council Members (Healthwatch Sheffield):- 
 
 Helen Rowe and Alice Riddell 

 
 
   

 
1.  
 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

1.1 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Jenny Armstrong, Katie 
Condliffe, Shaffaq Mohammed and Anne Murphy. 

 
2.  
 

COUNCILLOR MICK ROONEY 
 

2.1 The Chair paid her respects to Councillor Mick Rooney, Chair of this Scrutiny 
Committee since 2010.  

  
2.2 RESOLVED; That the thanks of the Committee be conveyed to Councillor Mick 

Rooney, for the excellent work undertaken by him, in his capacity as Chair of the 
Committee, since 2010. 

 
3.  
 

EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS 
 

3.1 No items were identified where resolutions may be moved to exclude the public 
and press. 

 
4.  
 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

4.1 There were no declarations of interest. 
 
5.  
 

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS 
 

5.1 15th April 2015 
  
 The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 15th April 2015, were 

approved as a correct record and, arising therefrom, it was noted that:- 
  
 (a) a report on the issue of whistleblowing was to be submitted to the Council’s 

Standards Committee in September 2015, and the Policy and Improvement 
Officer would forward this report to Members;  
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 (b) the issue regarding Quality Accounts would be considered under the item 

on the Committee’s Work Programme 2015/16; and 
  
 (c) Sheffield Children’s Hospital NHS Foundation Trust was to submit a report 

on Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) to the Sheffield 
Clinical Commissioning Group shortly; the Policy and Improvement Officer 
would circulate the report to Members as soon as she could obtain a copy. 

  
5.2 20th May 2015 
  
 The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 20th May 2015, were 

approved as a correct record. 
 
6.  
 

PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS 
 

6.1 Sylvia Parry raised the following three questions:- 
  
 (a) Members of Stocksbridge Community Health Forum would like to know if 

this Committee has an Annual Report from the Sheffield Dental Hospital. 
  
  Response – The Chair indicated that the Sheffield Dental Hospital was part 

of the Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, and it was 
suggested that a request be made to the Trust to include this information in 
their Quality Accounts, if they were not already doing so. 

  
 (b) Will this Committee support the return of an annual dental inspection for all 

children, from nursery to secondary school age, in their schools? 
  
  Response – The Chair stated that there was a need to obtain confirmation 

in terms of current arrangements and costs in respect of this issue prior to 
the Committee making any decision thereon. 

  
 (c) How closely do dentists work with GPs? 
  
  Response – The Chair stated that information would be requested from the 

Dental Public Health Team. 
 
7.  
 

UPDATE ON THE DE-REGISTRATION OF LEARNING DISABILITY CARE 
HOMES 
 

7.1 Barbara Carlisle, Head of Strategic Commissioning and Partnership, Communities, 
reported on the present policy, at both national and local Government level, to 
ensure that people with learning disabilities lived in accommodation that met their 
individual needs.  She stated that, in accordance with the policy, the Council had 
commenced the process of de-registering its Learning Disability Care Homes, and 
moving towards a system of Supported Living Services. 

  
7.2 Kate Anderson, Contracts Manager, Communities, gave a presentation on the 
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present position with regard to the de-registration of the Council’s Learning 
Disability Care Homes to Supported Living Services, indicating that there were 
nine Care Homes to be de-registered, five registered to the Care Quality 
Commission by Housing Associations, with care and support delivered by Sheffield 
Health and Social Care NHS Foundation Trust, and four provided by Dimensions.  
Three of the Care Homes (Handsworth, Cottam Road and East Bank Road) had 
been de-registered, with TUPE (Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of 
Employment)) having been applied in all three cases.  Wensley Street was 
currently going through the Deciding Together process, following Assessments 
and Support Plans, and Beighton Road was in the process of having Assessment 
and Support Plans completed. 

  
7.3 Ms Anderson referred to a number of issues which had been experienced during 

what had sometimes been quite a complex and difficult process, and which had 
involved major changes in terms of culture and practice for staff and service users 
and their relatives.  She also reported on the lessons learnt in terms of the 
process, with regard to the Care Homes that had already been de-registered. 

  
7.4 Ms Anderson concluded by referring to the changes to services, following de-

registration, which included improved independence and better social inclusion for 
people with a learning difficulty.  She added that the Council had commissioned a 
report from Cloverleaf, an organisation providing an independent and confidential 
advocacy service that could be used by adults with a learning disability and their 
families, providing an independent review of the de-registration process to date, 
which would be circulated to Members of the Committee. She also referred to 
monthly newsletters produced by the Council, providing updates and general 
information in terms of the de-registration process.  

  
7.5 Members raised questions and the following responses were provided:- 
  
 • Whilst it was accepted that often people did not like change, the majority of 

feedback received following the de-registrations that had been completed 
had been positive.  The majority of staff had transferred under the TUPE 
regulations, which had resulted in there being no major change in terms of 
staffing.  There had been an increase in staff hours in the Supported Living 
Services, which had resulted in staff being able to spend more time with 
people.  Staff were also able to carry out more and varied activities for 
people, including activities within the Services and trips out.   

  
 • The Council would be involved in the process for at least another 18 months, 

and longer if required, depending on people’s needs.   
  
 • The decision had been made in terms of the de-registration of the Care 

Homes on the grounds that it was both local and national government policy 
to move towards provision of Supported Living Services to ensure increased 
independence, choice and control in people’s lives. 

  
 • It was accepted that there had been a number of issues following the de-

registration of Handsworth, some of which had been linked to the Residential 
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Service and others to the new providers approach.  There had also been 
some concern over the fact that the manager had left, although this had been 
the Area Manager, who had left at her own choice, and not the Scheme 
Manager, who would be responsible for the direct management of the 
Service.  A new Area Manager had now been appointed who, having been 
the Development Manager, responsible for developing the project through 
transition, had considerable knowledge about the service and its staff, which 
had resulted in considerable progress and improvement being made. 

  
 • Communication with staff, people living in the homes and their relatives had 

been viewed as a priority within the staff teams in the Services, and the 
Council had made significant efforts to ensure that all parties were provided 
with as much up to date information as possible.  This initiative had included 
group or one-to-one meetings with relatives, at which they had been asked 
which method of communication would be best for them, together with the 
production of a monthly newsletter providing information on progress with 
regard to the de-registration process and details on activities available within 
the Services.  It was also stressed that it was important that providers also 
maintained efficient and effective communication with staff, people and their 
relatives. 

  
 • Although three Care Homes had been de-registered, the Council had not yet 

had the opportunity to arrange consultation sessions with those members of 
staff who had transferred under the TUPE regulations, although there were 
plans to undertake this work in the future. 

  
 • Assessments in terms of the budget implications following the de-registration 

process were still being undertaken, although officers were aware that the 
transfer of staff under the TUPE regulations had resulted in there being 
significant budget implications.  Although it was likely that savings would be 
made in the long-term following the de-registration process, such savings 
would not be as significant if staff had not transferred under the TUPE 
regulations. 

  
 • Approximately 100 people with a learning disability had been affected in 

some way, as part of the de-registration process. 
  
 • The providers in terms of the Services following the de-registration of the next 

six Care Homes would be decided under the ‘Deciding Together’ process, 
whereby all 27 providers on the Council’s Approved List would be invited, and 
a shortlist would be drawn up after the initial submission of bids. 

  
 • A Commissioning Officer had been appointed to work on transformation, 

based on the ambitions set out in the Learning Disability Commissioning 
Strategy and the quality standards in the Supported Living Contract. 

  
 • In most cases where staff were undertaking outreach work, they would be 

expected to make arrangements for their own meals and, to date, there had 
been no feedback indicating that this was causing any particular problem for 
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them.  This is one of the issues that would be raised with staff, as part of a 
wholescale feedback exercise. 

  
 • Whilst it was accepted that as people grew older, there may be a need to 

consider care home placement, at the present time, the main aim was to 
build up their ambitions in terms of Supported Living, and this was what the 
Council was focusing on at the present time. 

  
 • There was a need to ensure that the culture in connection with supporting 

people with a learning disability in the City was changed, particularly with 
regard to the institutionalisation of such people.  The approach that was 
being looked at by the Council was changing its contractual monitoring 
procedures.  There would also be an emphasis on the providers themselves 
to inform the Council of the changes they had made, as well as the providers 
being challenged to make improvements to the services they were offering.  
The providers would also need to demonstrate to the Care Quality 
Commission how they were meeting the required outcomes. 

  
 • Three staff had left Handsworth, and a further member of staff had resigned.  

There had been a number of practice/safeguarding issues involving staff who 
had transferred under the TUPE regulations, as well as other issues which 
had not involved such transferred staff.  There were no agency staff working 
at Handsworth, and details of the total number of staff would be forwarded to 
Councillor Joyce Wright. 

  
7.6 RESOLVED: That the Committee:- 
  
 (a) notes the contents of the report now submitted, together with the 

information now reported and the responses provided to the questions 
raised; 

  
 (b) thanks Kate Anderson and Barbara Carlisle for attending the meeting, and 

responding to the questions raised; 
  
 (c) based on the information provided, is (i) happy that adequate progress has 

been made in connection with the de-registration process so far and (ii) 
satisfied that the lessons learnt following the problems and issues 
experienced as part of the de-registration of the first three Learning 
Disability Care Homes have been built into systems and processes, which 
should ensure that the de-registration process would continue to progress 
satisfactorily; and 

  
 (d) requests that a report containing details of the feedback from staff and 

service users in terms of the impact of the de-registration on them, in a 
suitable format to be decided, be made available to the Committee. 

 
8.  
 

TRANSFORMING CARE - UPDATE ON WINTERBOURNE ACTIONS 
 

8.1 The Committee considered a joint report of Barbara Carlisle, Communities, 
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Sheffield City Council, and Pamela Coulson, Commissioning Manager, NHS 
Sheffield Clinical Commissioning Group, on the Government’s commitment to 
transform services for all people with learning disabilities or autism, who had 
challenging behaviour or a mental health condition, following the staff abuse of 
patients with learning disabilities at Winterbourne View, a private learning disbility 
hospital.  In December 2012, the Department of Health published ‘Transforming 
Care: A National Response’ and the accompanying ‘Winterbourne View 
Concordat: Programme of Action’, which set out 63 Transforming Care 
commitments, the central commitment being that by 1st June 2014, anyone with a 
learning disability and challenging behaviour, whose care would be appropriately 
delivered in the community, should be moved out of hospital or other institutional 
setting. 

  
8.2 The report indicated that as at July 2013, Sheffield had a total of 18 adult 

placements funded in out of city placements and of those 18 placements, 12 had 
been placed by NHS Specialist Commissioners, with the remaining six being 
identified as having the potential to be repatriated to Sheffield.  All six had now 
returned, with five being returned within the target timescale. 

  
8.3 Barbara Carlisle highlighted the main priorities in terms of the actions required to 

progress Transformation, and what the Council was doing for the people of 
Sheffield in terms of the Transforming Care Programme. 

  
8.4 Members raised questions and the following responses were provided:- 
  
 • The majority of people in hospital, out of city, received 24-hour support as 

part of their Support Plan. 
  
 • Staff in Commissioning, Communities, were working very closely with 

colleagues in Children, Young People and Families and the Clinical 
Commissioning Group in order to clearly identify where those people in out 
of city placements were based, when they would be returning to Sheffield 
and what provision they would require on their return. 

  
 • The Policy and Improvement Officer would be requested to make 

arrangements for regular updates on the ‘Transforming Care Action Plan’, 
and details of its delivery, to be shared with this Committee. 

  
 • The reason as to why 12 people had been placed by NHS Specialist 

Commissioners, and not back to Sheffield, was due to the fact that Sheffield 
does not have any secure forensic services. 

  
 • Commissioning plans were being put in place to ensure that people and 

families were well supported, including those people who were not currently 
in the system when circumstances may change. 

  
 • The Council and the NHS Sheffield Clinical Commissioning Group were 

working hard to reduce the number of children with complex needs being 
sent out of the City due to a lack of specialist provision in Sheffield. 
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8.5 RESOLVED: That the Committee:- 
  
 (a) notes the contents of the report now submitted, together with the 

information now reported and the responses provided to the questions 
raised; 

  
 (b) thanks Barbara Carlisle and Pamela Coulson for attending the meeting and 

responding to the questions raised; 
  
 (c) based on the information provided, is satisfied that the current 

arrangements, and planned arrangements for the future, in connection with 
the Transforming Care Programme in Sheffield, are satisfactory; and 

  
 (d) requests that a report providing an update on the progress of the 

arrangements be submitted to a future meeting of the Committee. 
 
9.  
 

WORK PROGRAMME 2015/16 
 

9.1 The Policy and Improvement Officer submitted a report attaching the draft Work 
Programme 2015/16.  The Programme set out details of topics to be dealt with as 
part of major task and finish work, those to be dealt with by a Sub-Group, single 
item agenda issues and issues for briefings/information/updates. 

  
9.2 RESOLVED: That the Committee:- 
  
 (a) notes the contents of the draft Work Programme 2015/16 now submitted, 

subject to the suggested changes now made by Members, to be finalised by the 
Chair and the Policy and Improvement Officer; and 

  
 (b) agrees the establishment of (i) a Task and Finish Group, comprising the Chair 

and Councillors Sue Alston, Pauline Andrews, Joyce Wright and Garry Weatherall 
and Helen Rowe, together with any of the four other Members who were not in 
attendance at this meeting, to discuss the quality of Home Care and (ii) a Sub-
Group, comprising the Chair and Councillors Geoff Smith and Garry Weatherall 
and Helen Rowe and Alice Riddell, together with any of the four other Members 
who were not in attendance at this meeting, to carry out work on Quality Accounts 
on behalf of the Committee. 

 
10.  
 

CHILD AND ADOLESCENT MENTAL HEALTH SERVICE (CAMHS) - UPDATE 
 

10.1 The Policy and Improvement Officer submitted a report, attaching, as appendices, 
a report of a Working Group of this Committee, which had been established to 
look at Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) in response to 
parents of service users who were unhappy with elements of the Service, and a 
report of the Executive Director, Children, Young People and Families, submitted 
to the Sheffield Health and Wellbeing Board on 26th March 2015, containing the 
responses and progress update from the Board to its Emotional Wellbeing and 
Mental Health Engagement event with Chilypep, Sheffield Futures and Young 
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Healthwatch in November 2014. 
  
10.2 RESOLVED: That the Committee:- 
  
 (a) notes the contents of the report now submitted; and 
  
 (b) requests the Policy and Improvement Officer to circulate any further 

updates on this issue to the Committee when they become available. 
 
11.  
 

URGENT CARE REVIEW 
 

11.1 The Policy and Improvement Officer submitted a report attaching two Sheffield 
Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) Governing Body reports, giving an overview 
of the process followed to date in connection with the undertaking, by the CCG, of 
a review of all the urgent care services in the City. 

  
11.2 RESOLVED: That the Committee notes the contents of the report now submitted. 
 
12.  
 

DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 

12.1 It was noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be held on 
Wednesday, 23rd September 2015, at 10.30 am, in the Town Hall. 
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